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Botanic Gardens Team Update June 2008

The gardens have nearly taken on their winter identity with the views and framework changing as the leaves drop.

Our winter annuals are progressing well with some flowers already appearing in the group beds.

In conjunction with SW TAFE we were able to work with the Special School in preparing and planting out of the group beds.

This opportunity was rewarding for all parties and is a concept that the team will be exploring further.

In regards to SW TAFE we have been the fortunate recipients of a donated propagation heat bed.

This heat bed will significantly increase our ability to strike cuttings and produce more plant material for the gardens and other stakeholders.

The heat bed is scheduled to be wired up and plumbed in shortly.

The cuttings the FOWBG took are hanging in there and will certainly appreciate the addition of bottom heat.

Works have begun on the restoration of Bed 8 with the unfortunate removal of the Garrya elliptica (Silk Tassel) due to storm damage and internal decay.

Cuttings were taken from this shrub last year and are being grown on in preparation for planting out in Bed 8 in autumn 2009.

The lawns were recently fertilised with an appropriate autumn mix that will strengthen the grass over winter and prepare it for the on-slaught in spring/summer.

As our calendar of FOWBG events comes to a close shortly we would like any ideas/suggestions for the next 12 months.

The day will be changing from a Wednesday to a Tuesday and any ideas/suggestions for activities will be welcomed and considered by the team.

Feel free to call in and see the team any time and we encourage you to enjoy a winter walk around the gardens.

John, Ros and Mark

The Gun in the Gardens to stay

A recently completed conservation and management plan (CMP) covering cannon and guns in Southwest Victoria recognises the significance of the cannon in the Warrnambool Botanic Gardens, and the need to conserve it. It recommends that a reproduction carriage be constructed to support the cannon while the deteriorating present carriage, considered to be very rare, be removed to dry, well ventilated storage, pending its restoration.

The CMP states that ‘unless absolutely necessary to ensure their long term survival, the artillery pieces should not be removed from their sites…’   (8.6.2)

The Friends of Warrnambool Botanic Gardens welcome the report. It is the goal of the Friends that the cannon, should again be accessible in the gardens as it has been in the past. If the recommendations of the CMF are implemented this will be possible. Garden staff report the constant disappointment of visitors that, for about a year now, it has been fenced off. At their May meeting the Friends endorsed the recommendation of the CMP that:

In the short term an experienced shipwright or carpenter, under the supervision of a conservator should construct a reproduction artillery piece carriage to replace the current badly deteriorated carriage. Timber such as jarrah or blackbutt could be used if Burmese teak not available. (p. 122, 128)

The Friends expressed willingness to assist in facilitating the construction of a reproduction carriage and suggested that timber from the old Hopkins bridge may be appropriate.

The Victorian Heritage Register provides protection for Warrnambool Botanic Gardens including the cannon and notes that, because of it's link with Curator Scoborio’s voluntary involvement with the Warrnambool detachment of the Western Artillery, the cannon remains a fitting memorial of social significance

The cannon has been a popular feature of the Gardens for almost 100 years. Over that time the barrel has been well polished by the legs of thousands of children, and it has survived remarkably well.

The history of the old cannon in south West Victoria is an interesting story. A selection of the information contained in the CMF appears later in the Newsletter.

******************************

Guns and Cannon in South West Victoria

The Conservation and Management Plan of Victorian guns and cannon in south west Victoria, February 2008, has now been presented to Warrnambool City Council. The report was prepared by ARCHAEO cultural heritage services.

The CMP covers 23 guns located in Portland, Port Fairy and Warrnambool, with particular attention given to a significant group of 14 guns directly related to the defence of Western Victoria. It tells the fascinating history of the early defences of Victoria.

The cannon in Warrnambool Botanic Gardens is one of this group of significant historical artillery pieces. The story of these guns goes back to the days when Britannia ruled the waves.

The great spread of the British Empire in the nineteenth century made it essential that   sea routes were protected to allow trade with the colonies to flourish.

The Royal Navy was responsible for the security of trading posts and bases, but not of the hinterland. It gave priority to those ports closest to England. Defences diminished with distance and the more remote colonies were left to their own resources.

Most responses to this were to create small bastions capable of defending safe harbours against limited foreign attack until such time as the Royal Navy and the regiments of the Empire could arrive and restore the status quo.     (p.10 CMP)
Despite their remoteness, the Australian colonies feared attack from the enemies of the Empire. First it was the French in the early 1800s, then the United States after the war of 1812 , next Russia at the time of the Crimean War and later, Germany.

The defences of the western ports could never have withstood the attack of even one major battleship, and they were only intended to repulse minor raids. However effective or not, they provided the colonists with a sense of security. Many of the guns in Victoria’s batteries came from British ships and comprised obsolete naval artillery.  Ships were floating batteries which could support and manoeuvre great weights, larger and more powerful than land based weapons, so the size of these guns was impressive. On land, they needed gun carriages and slides for mobility.

Flagstaff Hill in Warrnambool, was established in the 1880s as were the Portland and Port Fairy batteries. Its effective life was from 1884 to 1908 or there about, but some cannon pre date it.


 CMP states there were 75 men at Flagstaff Hill in1884    (p 23)

       


 A view from Cannon Hill 1866 shows cannon located there.  (p 28)

       


  ‘By 1908 the defences …were being downgraded…The following

     


    year, in (sic) 1900 the Warrnambool battery was transferred back to the  

      


  state of Victoria and soon after became redundant’  (p 24)

The Botanic Gardens’ Gun.  W/B/01

The CMP describes the cannon in Warrnambool Botanic Gardens as follows: 


The gun was cast at the Carron Ironworks at Sterling, Scotland in 1813. The date 1837 on the barrel probably indicates it was bored out to convert it from a 24Pr to a 32 Pr in that year. It may have originally been a naval gun and the conversion undertaken when it was brought ashore. It is very probably one of the 15 guns that are known to have constituted the defences of Victoria in 1860. It was possibly sited at Cannon Hill before the defences moved to Flagstaff Hill.                   ( p.29)

Whatever its precise history there is no doubt that this gun and the other cannon in the group of fourteen nineteenth century guns are rare, the carriages are extremely rare and guns on their original carriages are exceptionally rare in a world wide context.

The CMP details the condition of each of the guns and makes recommendations for their preservation. The Botanic Gardens Gun is dealt with in detail.

The cannon  [in the Gardens] is in generally good condition although the underside of the barrel shows some staining and slight… corrosion. This may result from vapour from the mulch it stands on or from dew remaining on the barrel for long periods due to shading from an adjacent pine tree.

The …carriage and slide are in poor condition…there are signs of active rot and growth of moss…the whole assembly is now leaning and constitutes a safety hazard for children who climb into the enclosure.      (Appendix 1)                                                      
The CMP states that ‘unless absolutely necessary to ensure their long term survival, the artillery pieces should not be removed from their sites…’   (8.6.2)

The CMP recommends that in the short term weeds should be poisoned, the cannon should be treated with rust resistant oil and ‘if possible moved away from the adjacent pine tree’.  (note that the tree referred to is senescent and marked for removal) In the short term an experienced shipwright or carpenter, under the supervision of a conservator should construct a reproduction artillery piece carriage to replace the current badly deteriorated carriage Timber such as jarrah or blackbutt could be used if Burmese teak not available. (p. 122, 128)

The present carriage is recognised as ‘an excellent and rare... example of its type’ and in very good condition (?).It should be treated with preservatives and stored in a dry, well ventilated area.  (p. 122)

The report concludes with  useful information on possible heritage grants and a comprehensive bibliography.

***************************

The Friends of Warrnambool Botanic Gardens welcome the report on the Guns and Cannon in South western Victoria which they had been anticipating for some time. They regret they were not included in the reference group.

Much of the information on the Gardens cannon was reported in The Warrnambool Botanic Gardens Conservation and Management Plan 1995 where, citing a conversation with local historian Tom Wicking it was stated that when the fort at Cannon Hill  (was this Flagstaff Hill?) was dismantled in1910 the cannon was relocated in the Gardens. 

It was the first weapon of the Warrnambool Detachment of the Western Artillery, to which Charles Scoborio was drum major for some years. (C.E.Sayers)

The Warrnambool Botanic Gardens Management plan 1995 recommended a suitable bronze plaque explaining the gun’s history and its link to Scoborio be provided. Specialist advice on conservation of the timber carriage should also be sought. The priority was low and cost estimate $1,000. The 2004 Plan endorsed this recommendation. Last year (2007) a fence was erected around the cannon as it was deemed to be dangerous to children who climbed it.
It is now apparent that urgent action is needed.

The cannon has been a popular feature of the Gardens for almost 100 years. Over that time the barrel has been well polished by the legs of thousands of children and survived remarkably well. Until last year it stood on the lawn so it is unlikely that the recent mulch has led to the small amount of corrosion. It should be noted that the cannon is aligned north south, not facing east as reported.

The carriage is in a poor state and needs immediate attention. Due to its significance it should have the care of a specialist conservator, until such time as it can be restored.  

The guns of Empire were set to defend the trade routes of Britain and not her loyal colonists. Even so the policy failed at Singapore in WW2. Where guns were pointing the wrong way when the attack came from the land. Ironically today, the Gardens Cannon is aligned north south with the barrel pointing inland. Perhaps, long ago, it turned its back on war. 

PV May 2008

THE COMMITTEE AND MEMBERS

OF


FRIENDS OF WARRNAMBOOL BOTANIC GARDENS

HAVE THE PLEASURE OF

INVITING YOU TO 

THEIR ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

FOLLOWED BY LUNCH AND 

GUEST SPEAKER DONNA ELLIS

TO BE HELD 

ON THE THURSDAY 17TH JULY 2008 

AT 11.00AM

THE WARRNAMBOOL CLUB

96 KEPLER STREET WARRNAMBOOL

    R.S.V.P  TO:  Mandy King 5562 0343  Pat Varley 5562 4800    

    or email friends@wbgardens.com.au        11TH July 2008    
NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

FRIENDS OF WARRNAMBOOL BOTANIC GARDENS

A0032902E
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING of the Friends

will be held       
at:      Warrnambool Club   96 Kepler Street Warrnambool


            
on:     Thursday 17th July 2008, commencing  11.00am

BUSINESS



1.  
To confirm the minutes of the last annual general meeting;



2.  
To receive from the Committee a report of the activities of the



Friends during the last financial year.



3.   
To elect officers of the Friends and ordinary members of the



      
Committee;



      
President.  Vice-President.    Secretary.   Treasurer.   Committee 


  
4.   
To receive and consider the statement submitted by the Friends



      
in accordance with section 30 (3) of the Act.



5.    
General: to transact any business that may be lawfully bought 


                   
forward.

Date:    23rd June, 2008
Amanda King

Secretary  

========================================================================

FRIENDS OF THE WARRNAMBOOL BOTANIC GARDENS INC.

NOMINATION FORM 2008
The following positions are available:

President.       Vice-President.       Secretary.      Treasurer.      Committee (10)

I ....................................................hereby nominate the following person/s for the position/s noted

.............................................................................................................................................................

.............................................................................................................................................................








Signed.........................................................     

Signature/s and Name/s of Nominee/s

.............................................................................................................................................................
Nomination form to be forwarded to:  Secretary,  P.O. Box 1190,  Warrnambool 3280.

No later than 11th July 2008



FRIENDS OF WARRNAMBOOL 

BOTANIC GARDENS Inc.



         A0032902E

President
Anne Lynch

(03) 5562 1303

Vice-president

Pat Varley

(03) 5562 4800
Secretary

Mandy King

(03) 55620343

Minute Secretary

Laurel Myers

(03) 55617571

Treasurer

Kathy Wicherson               (03) 5562 1436
Growing Friends
Judi Phillips
              (03) 5562 3320

Guided Tours 

Isobel Jones  

(03) 5568 1076
Newsletter Editor 

Marigold Curtis  

(03) 5567 6316
Historian 
Marie Johnstone  

(03) 5562 3238

Archives 

Jean Fitzpatrick  

(03) 5562 3447

Public Officer - Grants
Billie Rowley
 (03) 55611583

    Correspondence:

Friends of Warrnambool Botanic Gardens Inc.

P.O. Box 1190

Warrnambool 3280

Email: aking@eftel.net.au 

Our newsletter is published spring, summer, 

autumn and winter.  

If you would like to contribute to our publication 

please forward material to the above address.

Membership: Payable at/or by the AGM 

July 2008 

June 2008



FRIENDS FUTURE





As the Friends move into a new year the committee are looking for ways to encourage more members of the public to join this worthwhile group and maybe in time join the committee. Our intent is to either gain access to the cottage or put a 'relocatable' office into the growing area. We hope that if our group is more visible that people would feel comfortable to join us in meetings, gardening demonstrations, working bees or just for a cuppa.


We have a large and valuable collection of information, at the moment stored in private homes, this should be available to all for research purposes.  


This building could be used by like minded groups for meetings or workshops. 


We feel that this concept would only strengthen our ability to serve the gardens for the betterment of all.





WEB SITE





The gardens now has a web site, this is in construction but in time will carry a lot of interesting facts relating to the gardens.


We will post the past news letters along with future editions.


Visit the site by copying �HYPERLINK "http://www.palace.com.au/"�wwww.wbgardens.com.au� into your web browser and enjoy.


If you would like to contact the friends send an email to �HYPERLINK "mailto:friends@wbgardens.com.au"�friends@wbgardens.com.au� 














NEWSLETTER





The newsletter will still be sent to those members who have request it be sent by email. If anyone would like to join the email list please send an email to � HYPERLINK "mailto:friends@wbgardens.com.au" �friends@wbgardens.com.au� 
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